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COMMUNITY RELATIONS COMMITTEE   
OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

 
September 14, 2021 

 
5:00 P.M. – Virtual Meeting 

 
 

AGENDA 
 
 

I. Call to Order            Robert Nolan 
       

II. Adoption of May 4, 2021  
Community Relations Committee Meeting Minutes         Robert Nolan 

 
III. Chairperson’s Report                                               Robert Nolan 
 
IV. CEO President’s Report         Mitchell Katz, M. D. 
 
V. Information Items (Annual CAB Reports): 

a. NYC Health + Hospitals/Coler   Mr. Gary Delamothe 
b. NYC Health + Hospitals/McKinney  Mr. Antoine Jean-Pierre 

 
VI. Old Business 
 

VII. New Business 
 

VIII. Adjournment        
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COMMUNITY RELATIONS COMMITTEE  
OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

Minutes - May 4, 2021 
5:00 P.M. 

  Via WebEx 
NYC Health + Hospitals Board Room 

Virtual Meeting 

ATTENDEES 

COMMITTEE MEMBERS 
Robert Nolan, Chairperson 
José Pagán, Ph.D., Chair, NYC Health + Hospitals Board of Directors 
Dr. Katz, President, NYC Health + Hospitals 
Anita Kawatra 

COUNCIL OF THE COMMUNITY ADVISORY BOARDS 
NYC Health + Hospitals/Bellevue—Ms. Louise Dankberg 
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/Belvis—Gabriel DeJesus  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Carter—LaShawn Henry  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Coler—Gary Delamothe  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Coney Island—Theresa Scavo  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/Cumberland—Jacqueline Narine  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/East New York—Vere Gibbs  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Elmhurst—Carlos Cortes  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/Gouverneur— Isabel Ching  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Harlem—Karen Dixon     
NYC Health + Hospitals/Jacobi—Sylvia Lask  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Kings County—Warren Berke  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Lincoln—Roland Lopez  
NYC Health + Hospitals/McKinney—Antoine Jean-Pierre  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Metropolitan—John Giovanni Brecevich  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/Morrisania—TBD 
NYC Health + Hospitals/North Central Bronx – Esme Sattaur- Lowe 
NYC Health + Hospitals/Queens—Anthony Andrews, Jr. E.D. 
NYC Health + Hospitals/Gotham/Sydenham—Everett Person  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Sea View—George Marino  
NYC Health + Hospitals/Woodhull—Julissa Y.S Herrera  

NYC HEALTH + HOSPITALS’ CENTRAL OFFICE STAFF  
Deborah Brown, Senior Vice President, External and Regulatory Affairs 
Colicia Hercules, Chief of Staff to and Corporate Sec. Board Affairs 
Okenfe Lebarty, Senior Director, Community Relations  
Amir Abbady, Director, Community Affairs 
Xiomara Wallace, Director, Auxiliary & Community Affairs  
Manelle Jacques Belizaire, Government & Community Relations 

FACILITY STAFF 
Mr. Chris Roker, Chief Executive Officer, Lincoln  
Mrs. Helen Arteaga Landaverde, Chief Executive Officer, Elmhurst 
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CALL TO ORDER: 
 
Mr. Nolan called the meeting of the Community Relations Committee to order at 5:08 p.m.  
Quorum was established – the minutes of the Community Relations Committee meeting held on 
March 2, 2021 was reviewed and upon motion made, and duly seconded the minutes was 
unanimously approved.  
 

CHAIRPERSON REMARKS: 
Mr. Nolan took a moment to acknowledge the passing of Sylvia Lask, the President of the Jacobi 
Hospital CAB. Mr. Nolan informed the CAB members to mark their calendars for the Board of 
Director’s Annual Public Meetings for Fiscal Year 2021. He encouraged CAB members to attend 
and provide testimony. These meetings will begin at 6pm on the following dates and locations:   
• For Queens: Tuesday May 25,2021 at Elmhurst Hospital 
• For the Bronx: Tuesday, June 8, 2021 at Jacobi 
• For Brooklyn:  Tuesday, June 15, 2021 at Kings County 
 

Speakers are asked to register in advance by writing or calling:  
Ms. Colicia Hercules, Secretary to the Corporation, at 212-788-3360  
 

PRESIDENT’S REMARKS:         
NYC Health + Hospitals has administered more than a half a million vaccinations. The City of 
New York’s infection rate are low and dropping, as well as hospitalization rates. We must also 
keep in mind that the pandemic is not over, and acknowledge the pain of the people of India, 
parts of South America, and elsewhere on the frontlines of the ongoing pandemic. I want to 
acknowledge the generous donation of $1 million to NYC Health + Hospitals, Queens by Hari 
Hariharan to fund a new diabetes management service and update related equipment for the 
Ophthalmology Clinic. He had been vaccinated at the hospital and received critical care which 
inspired his generosity.  
 

NYC Health + Hospitals resumed using the Johnson and Johnson vaccine as permitted by the 
FDA, which is particularly helpful for certain populations of elderly persons or persons with 
serious disabilities who cannot leave their home. Our mobile vans have also been a huge success, 
with three mobile vans providing vaccinations to the homeless. The vans also provide wound 
care, food/ snacks and referrals for health and substance abuse treatment. Next week, NYC 
Health + Hospitals will begin offering vaccinations to 12 through 15-year old New Yorkers. NYC 
Test & Trace will also begin offering at-home testing and will begin offering aftercare to COVID 
patients. 
 

PRESENTERS: 
Hear from the (3) facilities presenting their verbal annual reports. Each presentation is allotted 5 
minutes of speaking time:  
 

1. Cumberland – Jacqueline Narine, President of CAB 
2. Elmhurst – Carlos Cortes, President of CAB 
3. Lincoln – Annette Gonzalez, CAB Liaison/ Staff 
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Mr. Nolan moved the agenda and asked Jacqueline Narine, the CAB Chair of Gotham Health/ 
Cumberland, to present her report. 
 

NYC Health + Hospitals/Cumberland 
Cumberland has led COVID-19 testing for Gotham patients since the beginning of the pandemic 
average 260 day with a high of 500 tests a day during the holiday seasons. We have successfully 
transitioned from testing tents to testing trailers to facilitate testing during the winter months. 
Mobile testing vans and pop-up testing at NYCHA Recreation Centers help expand testing in 
underserved communities, including Long Island City. 
 

Integration of the Behavioral Health into Primary Care helped to reduce barriers for Behavioral 
Health patients. We also began putting in custom registration desks in the waiting room area, 
sponsored by our Cumberland Auxiliary Board. The most frequent complain is the wait-time for 
care as well as the ongoing issue of chronic illness, diabetes, hypertension and obesity. Lastly, the 
Gotham Health Community Outreach team also distributed 7,000 flyers to NYCHA residents, 
small businesses, and community partners regarding  vaccine availability in the community. 
 

Dr. Katz clarify the meaning of “cycle-time” – which is the length of time from arrival to an 
encounter with the physician. He also clarify that Gotham is working to address this issue 
System-wide. 
 

NYC Health + Hospitals/Elmhurst 
Carlos Cortes, the President of Elmhurst CAB, presented for the facility. Elmhurst has given out 
nearly 40,000 vaccinations to patients in the community with distribution occurring seven days a 
week, while supplies last.  Shipments are now more predictable, allowing us to steadily vaccinate 
about 700 or more people per day. COVID testing continues seven days a week as well. Elmhurst 
has provided over 100,000 tests since March 2020. This is all thanks in large part to our 
partnerships with Voices Latina, NICE and Adhikaar.  
Our new CEO, Helen, has been working to secure government funding for the Neuro and 
Pediatric ICU, which would cost $12 million and $3 million respectively. We have also requested 
support for our $7.4 million renovation of our Labor and Delivery Unit, to create a new birthing 
center to serve mothers and babies in Queens.  
 

Our Patient Experience Team is working on a number of initiatives related to improving care at 
Elmhurst, including promoting a culture of safety, and improving grievance closure rates. 
Maintaining high HCAHPS scores and of course, always trying to increase access to care for the 
underserved communities. Some complaints have been reported about the wait-time for 
vaccinations and visiting hour restrictions, as we follow New York State guidelines. 
 

The Elmhurst community still struggles to deal with risk factors for chronic disease, like alcohol 
and substance abuse, smoking, poor diet, lack of exercise, and of course, obesity. 
Ms. Arteaga responded that Labor and Delivery is the top priority since funding has been secured 
for better delivery of care. The other projects was placed on hold due to COVID, there is a 
refocusing on these projects at this time so that they can be completed.  
 

Ms. Arteaga also clarified that currently there are two companions allowed for maternity, and 
are slowing increasing visiting hours on the in-patient floors to ensure safety.  
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NYC Health + Hospitals/Lincoln 
Annette Gonzalez, the CAB Liaison for the Lincoln Hospital, presented on behalf of Mr. Roland 
Lopez. Lincoln has administered about 30,000 COVID vaccines to patients to date, and averages 
150 to 200 first doses per day. The Lincoln Community Advisory Board has been brought in to 
share their perspective on the ambulatory care expansion plan, a multi-year project currently in 
the vendor selection stage to perform a feasibility study. 
 

A fuel tank replacement project is replacing fifty-year-old tanks that are throughout the campus 
for code compliance. Lincoln is also having its elevators and imaging units upgraded. 
Construction is underway on two CT scanners to be completed by mid-June, and two x-ray 
machines are being installed in the coming weeks. Linus, a linear accelerator, is also receiving a 
full replacement, as well as two MRI machines. All projects are still on schedule. Lincoln is also 
repairing its sidewalk along Morris Avenue over the coming weeks. 
 

Lincoln is implementing several initiatives focused on patient safety concerns and a general lack 
of empathy from staff. A lot of work is going on behind the scenes in having discussions with staff 
and the new CEO. We are happy to report Care for the Homeless is opening an 80-bed facility, 
with an on-site federally qualified health center that will be offering primary care and homeless 
services by the end of this month. The facility will be located across the street from the hospital 
with a commitment for Lincoln patients being priority. 
 

The new CEO of Lincoln, Chris Roker, also spoke briefly about his governing philosophy to 
addressing some of the issues at Lincoln, such as prioritizing and empowering front-line workers 
at the hospital. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:  
Meeting adjourned at 5:52 P.M 
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